CLAVERLEY IN BLOOM (CIB)
Meeting Notes 4th June 2013
Present:  Rod Parr (Chair), Jacqui Cooper, Paul Pickerill, Andy Crackle, Jenny Monroe
1. Apologies:  MT, PB
2. Minutes of Last Meeting: Agreed 
3. Accounts
· Account balance - £4030.89 (including £968.07 ring fenced for the Aston Land bank shrub planting campaign).
· Expenses claim cheques (not included in above)
· RP - £35.38 iro pansies purchased on 7th May and materials for Winchester X Roads trough repair
· JC - £101.82 iro wildflower seed purchase
4. Matters Arising
Aston Lane Bank 

· PP had recently watered all the trees and shrubs in the area adjoining the new housing development. He had left the hose in place ready for Jack Simpson to take over the watering as arranged. The meeting agreed that JS should be offered the same amount per watering session as last year
· RP had sown a wildflower and grass seed mixture on the area of the bank recently repaired by contractors. Seed had also been spread on other bare parches although the rapid growth of surrounding vegetation may hamper successful germination.
· Unfortunately the trees that had been planted as part of the original landscaping scheme and had since died had still not been replaced. GP will continue to pursue. 
· PP reported that one of the shrubs planted in February looked as though it had died. A couple of the trees from earlier plantings were also showing signs of stress. There was evidence of bark damage possibly related to careless strimmer use during bank maintenance. Heavy duty tree guards would have to be installed.
Action:
PP – Continue to liaise with Jack Simpson re watering

RP/PP – Explore feasibility of adapting 100mm underground drainage pipe as tree guards

AC – Confirm amount paid to JS for 2012 watering sessions


Cross Planters
· RP reported that the new planters would be ready on or about 6th June. RP and AC hoped to install them prior to the main summer planting exercise on 8th June 
Action:
AC/RP – Install planters as above.
H&S Issues
· David Cowie had told RP that the training sessions (see minutes of previous meeting) in the use of strimmers etc could be carried out locally – probably by DC himself. The session would also enable CIB members to resolve other H&S issues directly with DC.
· RP reported that the PC at its May meeting had agreed to share the cost of 4 new road works signs with CIB. However since the meeting RP had received an offer of 2 free signs via a contact employed by a Wolverhampton based manufacturer of traffic signs. RP would investigate the possibility of purchasing a further 2 signs at discount price from the same source
· The meeting agreed to defer further discussion on H&S training until the next meeting when more members would be present
Action:
RP – Continue to liaise with DC re training courses.

RP – Pursue road sign procurement as above and report back to next meeting and to the PC
Churchyard 
· RP had met with Garry Ward on 30th May to discuss the upper churchyard naturalisation project and other maintenance issues.
· GW said that he had taken advice on how to approach the naturalisation scheme from several sources including the Gods Acre charity organisation. The consensus view was that in the first year the churchyard should be allowed to grow naturally to see what emerges. Strimming/mowing would be carried out once or twice in the season to comply with wildflower meadow practice. Later in the season a couple of pathways would be cut across the area.
· The absence of any mowing/strimming had already shown some encouraging results. The native grasses had not grown too high and wildflowers (speedwell, buttercup etc) had started to bloom. Far from looking unkempt the area had already become more interesting and attractive.
· Given the “hands off” approach to the churchyard this year there would be no need to carry out any clearing or reseeding even on a trial basis. However GW & RP agreed that the planting of wildflower plugs in a small defined area would create minimum disturbance and would inform strategy for next year. 
· With regard to the remainder of the upper churchyard (cremated remains areas and the southern aspects) the church will continue to ensure that the grass is mown and the planting beds kept tidy. Plans are in place to ensure that the area is in good order for the Flower Festival.
· Committee members agreed that CIB should purchase a suitable range of wildflower plants as a contribution towards the churchyard naturalisation project. This should be done asap and RP offered to investigate availability from wholesale sources. GW would have to be consulted again re existing planting location
Action: 
RP – Purchase wildflower plants (up to max £50)
School Related Projects.
Planting Beds
· PP and RP had done some preparatory work on the planting beds on 27th April. The beds had become badly overgrown with further work required prior to planting up by the children. 
· PP had since been in contact with the school and had been told that a volunteer had come forward to dig over the beds etc. Unfortunately the person concerned had inadvertently dug in all the seedling trees in the tree nursery bed.
· RP had grown a few vegetable plants to give the planting beds a head start. Other plant material may have to be bought in depending on school requirements. RP would approach Nick Bromley as appropriate
Action:
PP – Check with school re plant requirements and notify RP.
The Pound Project
· AC, MT, PB, RP and volunteer Steve Atkinson had carried out renovation work on the Pound on 23rd May. The railings had been stripped down and painted and surrounding vegetation cut down. 
· Sue Burns of Claverley Memories had been unable to find any local historical records relating to the Pound. AC wondered if someone from one of the local and long established farming families may be able to throw some light on its use. AC said he would make further enquiries
Action:
AC – as above.
Fundraising Event
· At the May meeting members agreed to think about a suitable performing group for a village hall music event in the autumn. 
· The meeting agreed that the music needed to have popular/dance appeal but no-one was able to recommend a particular group. JM suggested that local musician Carol Whitehouse may have some recommendations and offered to talk to her about it.
· Timing of the occasion would have to take into account other events planned for the autumn by the Tennis Club and Village Hall committee etc.  CIB would have to be flexible on dates and extend its options into late November if necessary
Action:
JM – Liaise with Carole Whitehouse re music group

PP – Investigate village hall availability throughout October & November and check with Tennis Club re their plans
Additional Aston Lane Seat
· RP had explained the latest position re the proposed new bench to the PC at its May meeting. Councillors agreed that it would be better to wait until CIB could afford a durable good quality bench that would blend well with its intended location rather than opt for a cheap and cheerful alternative
· All agreed that the bench project was worth pursuing and that the position should be reviewed towards the end of the financial year
Clover Heath Planting Bed/Edible Britain

· Local resident Scott Lawrence had delivered the flyers (see minutes of May meeting) to all Clover Heath households in early May. One person had objected to the proposal whilst another had come forward in support. SL had not received any other direct responses to the flyers but felt that residents were not particularly enthusiastic. 
· RP reported that to make matters worse Shropshire Council had refused the request (made by the PC on behalf of CIB) for the creation of the planting bed on the grounds that the land is earmarked for development. Local residents are aware of this and it could account for the indifference towards the project. 
· RP explained that he had been in touch with Councillor Woodward re the possibility of brokering an agreement for the short term use of the land by CIB/residents pending the development. However there would not be any point in pursuing this if the planting scheme did not have strong support from residents themselves. The only way to test this would be via a few door to door enquiries and this would be done jointly by RP and SL during w/c 10th June. The outcome would determine whether the project should be abandoned or pursued via a further approach to SC.
· The meeting agreed that irrespective of the outcome the Clover Heath project should be detailed in the campaign portfolio and should form part of the judging itinerary on 15th July
Action:
RP – Approach Clover Heath householders as above and liaise with Councillor Woodward/SC as appropriate
Hanging Basket Competition
· Susan Rushton of DA Roses had confirmed continued sponsorship of the competition with the same prize levels as last year. 
· Sally Blower had confirmed that she would again be available to do the judging which would probably be on Thursday 8th August. Entry forms to be made available at the PO from the beginning of July 
· RP had given details of the competition in the June edition of the Parish Magazine
Action: 
RP – Continue liaison with SR


JC – Prepare entry forms and deliver to PO by end of June

Winchester Crossroads

· Brian Ruston and Peter Jeffries had assumed complete responsibility for maintaining the grass verges/central triangle and were doing so on a regular basis. PJ had also renovated the wooden seat.
· RP had renewed the wooden surround of the lower “Welcome to Claverley” planting trough on 3rd June. AC and RP would tackle the renovation of the lower “green triangle” trough on 6th June
Action:
AC/RP – Meet at Winchester X Roads as above

5. Summer Planting

· RP had arranged with Nick Bromley to have all plants and compost delivered to the Bull Ring on 8th June. This year CIB would have to prepare its own hanging baskets for the Lichgate using plants from the summer scheme + a tray of Lysimachia. 
· RP hoped that sufficient volunteers would be on hand to complete the job. It would not be possible to carry out simultaneous strimming and hedge cutting at the Welcome to Claverley locations as in previous years. This would have to be done later in the month.
· Unfortunately the winter pansies, currently at their best, would have to be disposed of to make way for the summer scheme. If possible suitable specimens could be retained for replanting elsewhere e.g. churchyard. 
· The meeting agreed to donate any surplus plants from the summer planting scheme to the Village Hall

Action:
All – Meet at Bull Ring on Saturday 8th June at 9am.
6. Campaign Planning & General Issues 2012/13

CIB Judgement Day

· AC had spoken to Sue Burns of Claverley Memories meeting before joining the CIB meeting. He confirmed that the judges’ reception could be held at the Memories exhibition. The usual CIB notice board displays would be installed on Friday 12th July and left for the duration of the festival. In addition CIB could make previous year’s trophies and press cuttings etc available for display. JM would need to add to her collection of CIB related cuttings from the Bridgnorth Journal. 
· AC further reported that the Claverley Memories theme for this year’s exhibition is “Stories from the Churchyard”. Sue Burns had asked for any churchyard related CIB photos to be supplied to her asap. SB also wanted background information re the CIB organisation and copies of award certificates which would eventually be placed in the Memories archive. 
· Car parking for the judges will have to be at the Crown subject to licensees permission   
· The judging tour would be launched from the village hall and proceed as follows:
· Outdoor classroom
· School field footpath/joint use field/community orchard
· School planting beds etc
· Aston Lane bank
· Clover Heath (prov)
· Winchester Crossroads
· Cornerways
· High St
· The Pound
· Bull Ring
· Flower Festival & churchyard wildflower project
· PB offered his vintage Bristol as the judges transport
· Since the last meeting the Judges had been in touch to say that they would no longer have to depart immediately after the judging tour and would be able to stay for a light lunch. The meeting agreed with JC’s suggestion that this should be arranged in the main Flower Festival refreshments tent.
· PP had confirmed outline judgment day itinerary arrangements with the school
Action:
RP – Supply photographs to SB as above

JM – Locate additional missing press cuttings


JC/JM – Liaise re compilation of display boards


JC – Liaise with Cheryl Barby re lunch arrangements


RP – Supply draft itinerary to school as soon as possible


7. Newsletter

July Entry (subjects from)
· Hanging basket comp
· Clover Heath planting bed

· Aston Lane seat

· The Pound

· Summer planting

· Pre judgement day tidy up


Action:
RP – compile entry
8. AOB

Meeting Venue

· July meeting venue to be decided closer to the event 
9. Date of Next Meeting 
· Tuesday 2nd July at 7.30pm  
